COMMISSION FOR THE PRESERVATION

OF

WILD HORSES

MINUTES OF THE OPEN MEETING

FALLON, NV
JULY 18, 2008

Commission Members Present:

Commissioner Mike Kirk, DVM, Chairman

Commissioner Christine Brehm

Commissioner Jim Evans

Others Present:

Allen Biaggi, Director, Department of Conservation and Natural Resources

Cathy Barcomb, Administrator   (physically present)

Colleen Hemingway, Deputy Attorney General (physically present)

Dean Bolstad, National BLM Program

Susie Stokke, Nevada BLM

Mike Holbert, Nevada BLM

Betty Retzer, LRTC

Roy Leach, NDOW

Kim Lewis, public

Chairman Kirk opened the meeting at 10:30AM with two other Commissioners present:  Commissioners Brehm and Evans were in attendance along with Commissioner Kirk, a quorum was present.
1)  Roll call and Introductions
A roll call was conducted verifying attendance; in addition staff and the public introduced themselves.
2)* Approval of the Agenda

Chairman Kirk noted that Agenda Item #7 was going to be postponed to the next Commission meeting.  Commissioner Evans motioned to approve the amended agenda; Commissioner Brehm seconded the motion, unanimously carried.
3)* Election of Officers

Commissioner Brehm motioned to nominate Commissioner Uhalde as the Vice Chairman, seconded by Commissioner Evans, unanimously approved.  Commissioner Evans nominated Commissioner Kirk as Chairman, seconded by Commissioner Brehm, unanimously approved. 
4)* Discussion and Possible Action: Approval of the Minutes of the Commission Meeting, June 25, 2008
Commissioner Evans motioned to approve the minutes of the meeting of June 25, 2008, as written, seconded by Commissioner Brehm, unanimously approved.
5)* Discussion and Possible Action:  Challenges and Issues Facing the BLM in its Management of Wild Horses and Burros and BLM’s proposal to consider euthanasia and sale.  BLM, Dean Bolstad
Dean Bolstad, Chief of the National Wild Horse and Burro program explained a power point presentation he had brought for the meeting.  As Mr. Bolstad was discussing individual slides, the Commissioners and Mr. Bolstad had questions and discussions on some of the items………….SEE DISCUSSION AFTER PRESENTATION NEXT
BLM POWER POINT PRESENTATION – DEAN BOLSTAD
Overview of The Problem: 

· Current funding of about $37 million can’t continue to support needed wild horse gather operations to maintain an ecological balance on public rangelands and provide lifetime feed and care for 30,000 horses in holding

· No additional gathers are possible in FY2008 & FY2009 

· Budget shortfalls are caused by large numbers of unadopted animals in holding and escalating feed and fuel costs.
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History:

In 2001 BLM began an initiative to achieve appropriate management levels on the range.
Since 2001: 

-about $214 million have been spent to:

· remove 77,000 wild horses and burros from public lands

· adopt 44,000

· care for the 32,000 horses that were not adopted and are currently in BLM holding facilities

·  BLM holding facilities are full, and a horse lives 30+ years (In the wild only a small percentage are over 15 years old).

· Holding cost in FY2008 will be over $26 million.
· This cost will increase annually.
Current National Situation

· Appropriate management level is 27,200. 

· Estimated on-the-Range Population is 33,000

· The 2008 population estimate is more than 4,500 animals higher than the BLM estimated in 2007. 
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BLM’s Options are Limited  
1. Fully Fund Gathering and Lifetime Holding

1. Consider Sale and Euthanasia of Excess Horses for Which No Adoption Demand Stop nearly all Wild Horses and Burro Gathers

2. Exists

Option 1:  Stop Gathering
· Horse numbers would double in 4 years from 33,000 to 66,000

· Severe environmental consequences would occur as horse populations exceed capacity of their habitat.  

· Destruction of vegetation & wildlife habitat, soil erosion, and invasive species would spread

· Horses would begin to die from starvation

· Other public land users affected, livestock would have to be removed
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Option 2:  Fully Fund Gathering and Lifetime Holding
· In order to achieve AML by 2012 and continue life time care, funding needs to be substantially increased.

· Estimated need of approximately $58 million in 2009 that would increase to $77 million in 2012

· Problem:  Unlikely to acquire this kind of funding and BLM is not requesting it.

Option 3:  Consider Legal Alternatives of Euthanasia and Sale of Animals for Which No Adoption Demand Exists
· Wild Horse Burro Act requires

· Destruction of animals for which no adoption demand exists

· Sale without limitation of animals older than 10 years and that have been offered for adoption unsuccessfully 3 times.

Option 3:  Consider Legal Alternatives of Euthanasia and Sale of Animals for Which No Adoption Demand Exists

· No decision has been made to implement these options

· Public can express opinions at www.blm.gov
SUMMARY
· The BLM’s primary goal is to manage healthy, free-roaming horses and burros on healthy rangelands.

· The cost of keeping animals in holding facilities for their lifetimes is spiraling out of control

· The BLM must consider exercising its legal authority to (1) sell older and certain other unadopted animals “without limitation” and (2) euthanize those wild horses and burros for which no adoption demand exists.

· If the BLM were to try to hold down budget costs by not removing excess horses from the range, the result would be an ecological disaster for Western public rangelands.

DISCUSSION

Mr. Bolstad explained that there are no gathers possible for FY 2008/09 with current funding, that there are no identified funds for removals.  He added that the 37 million budget allocation cannot possibly continue to care for and feed the 30,000 horses in holding in addition to the costs of the on the ground management.  He added that just in trucking and feed costs, the BLM had seen a 4 million increase just this year.  He explained of the 30-33,000 horses in holding, that approximately 21,000 horses were in long term holding versus short term.

Mr. Bolstad explained that there were three options facing the BLM:

1) stop all wild horse and burro gathers;

2) fully fund the program and lifetime holding

3) euthanasia

He explained that if all gathers were stopped, that the number of horses on the range would increase to 45-46,000 horses in two years which would put the BLM back to the original number they started with.  He estimated they would need approximately 58 million in FY 2009 just to sustain the program with removing the excess and holding, and would need approximately 77 million by 2012 for the program.  He explained that they NEED this level of funding; however, they have never requested the funding.

Commissioner Evans asked, why not?  

Mr. Bolstad replied that the budget has already been submitted.

Commissioner Evans asked, “but why didn’t you ask for the appropriate funding?”

Mr. Bolstad replied that the budgets start almost two years in advance and the escalated increase was not recognized at that time.  He added that no decisions to implement any actions have been made and that the Government Accounting Office (GAO) report was due out in September 2008.  He explained that the public can submit their opinions and suggestions at www.blm.gov
Commissioner Kirk asked what percentage of the horses in holding are over 10 years of age?  

Mr. Bolstad replied that approximately 8-10,000 horses that are sale eligible, but that he wasn’t exactly sure and would get back to us.

Commissioner Kirk expressed his frustration in that “we’ve been here before and the public is very interested and vocal about their opinions.  The fee waiver program in the early 90’s was a disaster where large numbers of horses were sold and basically given away, with most of them ending up at slaughter.  The destruction of 8-10,000 horses is going to be ugly.”

Mr. Bolstad explained that in 2004 a rider to the bill in Congress stated that the BLM “shall offer those animals 11 years of age and older for sale without limitation, and then also animals offered for adoption three times would be offered for sale.”  He stated that the BLM did not do that, that 41 animals ended up at a sale yard so they amended the adoption contract to say that “the person has no intent to sell horses to slaughter”, and they have already implemented that contract “with limitations” and not many people have adopted.

Commissioner Evans asked if BLM were to do euthanasia, are policy and procedures in place?

Mr. Bolstad replied, not yet.

Commissioner Kirk stated that “the storied, the video’s, everything you hear about the actual “act” of killing in Canada and Mexico is true.  I have heard through the grapevine, that there has been public input to re-open the US slaughter plants where care and handling and destruction can be humanely controlled.  The destruction of 8-10,000 horses would be a major issue, then what about the 20,000 remaining?”

Mr. Bolstad reminded the Commission that the Act (1971 Wild Horse and Burro Act), says that BLM shall destroy those animals for which no adoption exists.  He added that in the early 80’s they did some euthanasia and that Director Burford stopped the destruction in 1982 because of public outcry.  He explained that from 1988 to 2004, the budgets directed that “BLM shall not use any appropriated funds to destroy healthy animals.  The Burns Amendment in 2004 changed that.

Commissioner Kirk asked what the age of the other 20,000 horses in holding were?

Mr. Bolstad replied approximately 2 to 10 years of age.

Commissioner Brehm asked of the 2,600 horses BLM says were adopted this past year, is that just BLM or are the Mustang Heritage Foundation numbers included.

Mr. Bolstad replied that the Foundation numbers are included.

Commissioner Brehm stated the Henri Bisson had told the Advisory Board that the horses were going to be euthanized, what are you going to do with the bodies?

Mr. Bolstad replied that the BLM has not said yet that they were doing this, but there are three methods approved by the veterinary board, 1) shooting, 2) captive bullet, and 3) drugs.  He explained that they have not articulated this as they have not yet decided that this will happen.

Commissioner Brehm asked if other alternatives had been considered such as re-locating, or other options?

Mr. Bolstad explained that the National Advisory Board had asked the BLM to evaluate and consider other options such as, but not limited to:
1) buying range permits;

2) putting sanctuary horses back into HMA’s;

3) look into allotments that have no cattle to place excess horses;

4) tax incentives for people who take and care for the animals;

5) adoption contractors, but there is no money for that;

6) fertility control; and 

7) 100% non reproductive herds;  

Mr. Bolstad added, “but all of these do not solve the immediate problem of 30,000 horses in holding.”
Commissioner Brehm asked what if you did destroy 30,000 horses, what are you going to do to not have 30,000 again in 5 years.  I’m sorry; I just don’t have confidence or trust that you will not be back at the same point again.

Mr. Bolstad did agree that the BLM has to change the way they do business and are looking at many options.  He added that they thought they would have greater adoptions numbers but the numbers have gone drastically down with the economy as bad as it is.  Nobody anticipated the economy issues we are facing.

Colleen Hemingway, D.A.G., asked “how would BLM intend to stop removals when the Act mandates that you remove the excess?”

Mr. Bolstad replied that it was a good question and agreed that the law states that you MUST remove the excess.  He added that “the BLM never said they wanted to do this, we are just exploring the options, with this as not an option, we have to consider euthanasia or other options.”

Colleen Hemingway asked what options does BLM have in amending their budgets, what procedures must you follow to augment and add?”

Mr. Bolstad suggested the Commission ask the question in a letter and they could respond and explain.

Commissioner Evans stated that he just couldn’t believe that with 10-12% inflation that the BLM wouldn’t automatically adjust for increased costs to the budget, that you cannot continue to operate on the same or less funds year after year.  He “motioned the Commission to specifically request that the BLM augment its fiscal 2009 budget to at least provide for funding to provide for the HMA’s and AML needs for the horses here in the State of Nevada.” Commissioner Brehm seconded the motion.

Allen Biaggi, Director, Department of Conservation and Natural Resources, asked what the scope of the GAO audit entailed?

Mr. Bolstad replied that it included looking into humane treatment, humane practices, evaluating expenses in holding animals, and how BLM makes determinations of excess.

Chairman Kirk called for a vote, Commissioners Evans and Brehm voted yes, unanimously approved.

6) Discussion and Update:  A Report on the Status of Wild Horse Herd Area’s in Nevada, Emergency Conditions and Scheduled Gathers, Susie Stokke, BLM

Susie Stokke, Nevada State Wild Horse and Burro Lead gave a power point presentation, see attached below………….
Christine Brehm asked Ms. Stokke about the Nellis water developments and are they on schedule and going to get done soon?  
Ms. Stokke replied that no, they would not be starting, there was an appeal filed to stop the water development projects on Nellis with a Stay of Action Request, so they will not be doing anything until this could be heard in court which could be a long time.

Commissioner Brehm expressed her anger that “how could anybody want to stop water developments to help the horses, that this has been so many years in the making, who could do this?”

Susie Stokke replied that it was Cindy McDonald out of Las Vegas.

Commissioner Brehm asked why she would do such a thing, she says she is a wild horse advocate and why would she want to hurt the horses?  “Can we get a copy of the appeal?”

Ms. Stokke, and Mike Holbert, Deputy Director NV BLM, both replied that they didn’t know but would find out if the Commission could have a copy of the appeal as a public document.

Both Commissioners Brehm and Evans again asked why would somebody want to do this to hurt the horses that need the water so badly?

Commissioner Brehm asked what the status of gelding horses on HMA’s was?”

Both Susie Stokke and Dean Bolstad explained that the National Advisory Board recommended that BLM identify three test HMA’s where a pilot gelding program might be tried.  Ms. Stokke added that all the states are looking at potential areas and as far as Nevada goes, their recommendations would be Owyhee, Little Owyhee, and the Snowstorms if they were to pick.

Chairman Kirk stated that he had talked with Al Kane, USDA vet, about 
“qualified vets” doing the work that have specific experience in gelding, specific to this type of experience, not just vets that do gelding part time, but ones that have gelding horses as their specialty, not just a vet of good standing.  He asked if it would be going out for bid?

Ms. Stokke replied no, it would not go out for bid because you would have everybody applying for the contract, qualified or not.  She stated this would be an internal operation.

Ms. Stokke thanked Dr. Kirk for his assistance and advice in the pre-planning for future gelding projects, and in helping with discussions.

Ms. Stokke added that the BLM was considering a month long adoption promotion at the Palomino Valley Corrals to highlight the Nellis, Fox and Lake, and Snowstorm horses that have recently come in from the gathers.  She said they are still working on it but some of the thoughts could include:

1) if you adopt in the month of September, your name would go into a drawing to have your horse trained by the prison or one of the Foundation’s Extreme Mustang Makeover Trainers; 

2) they could have trainings and other demonstrations;

3) reduced fee adoptions;

4) and other marketing ideas to promote adoptions in the month of September at the corrals.

She explained that a single day adoption just doesn’t seem to attract enough attention so they are looking at a month long event.

Ms. Stokke also had prepared a list, at the Commission’s request, of the HMA’s in Nevada that would be over AML including the 2008 foal crop.  She explained that previously 25 HMA’s were over AML and they just gathered three of those areas.  However, with the 2008 foal crop, there are now 37 HMA’s in Nevada that are over AML.

7)* Discussion and Possible Action:  Discussion and Action of Litigation Options Regarding BLM’s Management of Wild Horses in Nevada, Draft Litigation Will be Presented,  Allen Biaggi, Director, Department of Conservation and Natural Resources, Colleen Hemingway, Deputy Attorney General
Chairman Kirk noted that this agenda item was being postponed to the next Commission meeting for vote.
8)    Public Comment Period
Betty Retzer representing Least Resistance Training Concepts (LRTC) read into the minutes a letter prepared by Willis Lamm, see following:

Kim Lewis from the public asked questions on determinations of emergencies that she couldn’t understand horses looking healthy but at the same time BLM alleging emergency status…….Susie Stokke responded that there is no food or water and the horses would have quickly deteriorated.  She added that they never want to see the horses get that bad where there is a danger of dying, but to address the emergency before the horses get that bad.

Ms. Lewis argued that she had seen the news on TV about a hearing on helicopter gathers and that “we” had not notified her or the public of such meetings, she didn’t understand the Commission was not BLM, and argued the location of this meeting being in Fallon, accusing the Commission of making it hard for the public to attend and that she had to drive all the way from Reno.  

Commissioner Brehm and Administrator Barcomb explained that the Commission is a State of Nevada agency, not the BLM, that the BLM is Federal; they host the annual helicopter gather meetings as well as many other meeting on wild horse management.  Ms. Barcomb suggested that Ms. Lewis get on the BLM mailing list to be notified of their meetings.  Mike Holbert, Deputy NV State Director also suggested that Ms. Lewis put all of her questions, that seemed more to be regarding BLM, in a letter to them and they would address her questions and concerns.

Chairman Kirk informed Ms. Lewis that this is a State Agency and Commission, that we are responsible for the entire State of Nevada and not just the Reno/Carson area.  He informed her that the Commission routinely travels all over the state, such as Ely, Elko, Las Vegas, Caliente, and Tonopah, to give all Nevadan’s the opportunity to attend meetings and be involved, and not just the people in the Reno area.

It was suggested that if Ms. Lewis wanted to stay informed about the activities of the Commission, to check our website for updates, and also if she wanted to get advance notice of meeting agenda’s that she submit her address to be added to the Commission’s mailing list. 
Mike Holbert stated that he had called the Solicitor asking if the Commission could have a copy of Cindy McDonalds appeal on the Nellis water developments, he notified us that the Solicitor stated the BLM could supply a copy of that appeal to the Commission.

9)* Set Next Meeting Date
The Commission left it that they would set a future meeting date at a later date and that Cathy Barcomb would work with the Commission and Allen Biaggi set a next meeting.
10)* Adjournment
Commissioner Evans motioned to adjourn the meeting at 12:05PM; Commissioner Brehm seconded the motion, unanimously approved.

